Ten Years Later….What Is the Current Landscape on Mental Health & Addiction in BC?

Report by Nichola Hall to FGTA AGM, Feb 09, 2011

I’ve been asked to talk about the Community Action Initiative on Mental Health and Addictions, and as I’ve just got back yesterday from two full days of meetings for this group, I can bring you news hot off the press!    However, first of all I’d like to give you a little bit of the history leading up to the establishment of the Initiative.

In December 2000 Joy McPhail (then NDP Deputy Premier) appointed a Task Force to study and make recommendations on the future of the addictions services system in B.C.   The task group was asked to examine the issues of alcohol, gambling, tobacco and other drugs.  I, as the president of our newly formed association, “From Grief to Action”, was asked to make a presentation to this Task Force, in which I focused on the perspective of families affected by addiction.   The Task Force issued a report in March 2001 called “Weaving the Threads”.  This report  proposed a new partnership between government ministries, service providers and communities, and one of the results of its recommendations was the creation of the Centre for Addictions Research at UVic.   Another result was that – rather amazingly – the new Liberal Government which  took over governing the province in 2002 appointed a brand new Secretary of State for Mental Health and Addictions.   NB: This was the first time that those two portfolios – mental health, and addictions -  had been officially put together.   In March of 2003 the Sec of State asked FGTA to screen the documentary From Grief to Action for the Liberal caucus:  a delegation of us went over to Victoria and – to a background of crunching popcorn – showed the film and answered a variety of questions from the new MLAs.  Those of us who were there like to think that it did open a few minds.
Meantime, back in the community, the B.C. Alliance (a coalition representing a wide range of organizations involved in mental health and addictions) was created in 2004, amid concerns about the loss of Ministry of Health funding envelope, the lack of provincial leadership, and the problems people were having accessing help.  From 2007 the Alliance started pressuring for the development of a provincial mental health and addictions plan that included a government/community planning table.   There were ongoing meetings of the Alliance with the Minister of Health, key Health Authority representatives, Housing, MCFD and Public Health reps.  One day I was attending one of the Four Pillars Coalition meetings which used to be held a couple of times a year by the City  when Don MacPherson was the drug policy coordinator, and I was approached by Bev Gutray, the Executive Director of the BC Division of the Canadian Mental Health Association, who asked me if I would join the BC Alliance, as she felt it was really important to have representatives of “lived experience”.
In June 2008 Premier Gordon Campbell announced the establishment of The Community Action Initiative (CAI) through a $10M grant from the Province of British Columbia.  The announcement stated:  “The $10-million one-time grant to the Mental Health Foundation will support a “Community Action Initiative” involving the BC Alliance on Mental Health and Addictions Services, an umbrella organization representing 14 major health, social service and criminal justice organizations in the province.  The alliance will partner with Aboriginal groups and others, in order to develop innovative approaches to addressing the needs of people with mental illnesses and addictions.”  
The Alliance was asked to appoint the members to this Round Table Initiative who would represent the community.   The finally chosen members include representatives from the BC Association of Social Workers, Society for Kids’ Mental Health, the B.C. Schizophrenia Society, ASAP (Addictions Specialists and Allied Professionals of B.C.), the BC Psychiatric Association, the RCMP, the B.C. Mental Health Foundation, and the Canadian Mental Health Association (BC Division)…. and, in the shape of myself, From Grief to Action.    The three different aboriginal communities – First Nations, Metis and Urban Aboriginals - are each represented;  and the government has appointed ex-officio members from the Ministry of Health,  the Ministry of Children and Family Development, and the Ministry of Healthy Living and Sport (including our old friend and honorary member, Warren O’Briain, who is Executive Director, Communicable Diseases and Addiction Prevention).   
It took several meetings for this rather disparate group of people to start sorting out what exactly the Community Action Initiative was about.  The government was (possibly deliberately) very vague about any kind of specifics.   Unlike many other organizations that receive significant government funding, the CAI is not a legal entity and had no infrastructure or facilities.   Over the summer and Fall of 2009 CAI members met to develop a governance structure and to lay the foundation for strategic planning to ensure optimal utilization and stewardship of the $10 million grant.   We had to agree on our values, discuss tactics and process, identify our parameters and set our own terms of reference before we could move on to strategic planning.   One thing that everyone agreed on from the very beginning was that although $10 million sounded like a lot of money, it was really a drop in the bucket given the need out there, and that we couldn’t, in the words of one participant “fix B.C. in one bite”.  
One of the important values we established at the beginning of the process was transparency. Before we actually announced that we were open for grant proposals a lot of time was spent discussing conflict of interest.  Obviously the people at the table are there because they have expertise and experience;  they represent organizations which are working in the field.   Equally obviously the CAI cannot be seen to be in a situation of conflict of interest, where grants are given to groups or organizations that might be connected to CAI members.   Various scenarios were discussed, but in the end we decided simple was best – we have all declared in writing in advance all interests we may have, and we remove ourselves from any discussion which might remotely seem to have a connect to those interests.
So then we started, like good community developers (or good business people, I suppose), with our vision and mission statements.

The Mission
· The purpose of the Community Action Initiative is to maximize collaborative action and build synergies across sectors and cultures, by funding and supporting community-based activities that address substance use and improve the mental health of British Columbians

(You wouldn’t believe how much time it took for us to finalise the wording around substance use, substance abuse, or addiction.   Or maybe you would believe it!)

The Vision:  The vision of the Community Action Initiative is that, by 2015:
· BC is a leader in community-based and culturally safe approaches that effectively address substance use and promote positive mental health

· Community action initiatives reflect and integrate promising traditional, cultural and mainstream approaches to community mental wellness

· The CAI’s collaborative, synergistic approach is seen as a best practice model for transforming interdependent, complex systems

· There has been a fundamental change in how communities and government work together, based on the CAI approach

· More British Columbians living with or at risk of substance use and/or mental health challenges will have moved along the continuum, from surviving to thriving

 The overall Strategic Direction which grew out of these two statements ended up as follows:  
1. Demonstrate new and effective ways to work together across sectors and cultures to address complex societal issues that require cross-cutting responses

2. Build capacity for culturally safe, collaborative community action, recognizing that the nature of that collaboration will vary

3. Create, share & use knowledge across communities, cultures, organizations, peers, professions and sectors

4. Support community engagement to influence public policy, bring about systems change, and achieve a measurable impact

5. Support development of, build synergy with, and further the goals of the BC Ten-Year Plan to Address Mental Health and Substance Use and the First Nations, Urban Aboriginal and Métis Plans to Address Mental Health and Substance Use
All well and good.   But of course then we had to decide HOW this direction was going to be achieved.    We hired a provincial director and an administrative secretary.  We contracted out our financial services.  We gave ourselves five years to spend the $10 million and  it was decided that we would invest in three program streams – Convening, Service Innovation, and Training.
For each of the three funding streams we will identify priorities for the different funding cycles of which  there is likely to be one (maximum two) per year.  We started this year with the first funding cycle, for which the  priority for Convening and Service Innovation grants was “upstream approaches to mental health and substance use”.  The impetus for this was in part to reflect the emphasis in the 10 year mental health plan.  It is likely that the priorities for subsequent funding cycles will focus on other points in the continuum and be more “downstream”, but it is also possible that the CAI Council may opt to issue a call for proposals that is very narrow in focus (e.g. homelessness, children in foster care, substance use in teens, etc, etc).   This is all still up for discussion.
The very first “funding opportunity” was for relatively small “convening” grants – money (not more than $20,000) to bring together groups in the community to prepare applications for the much larger Service Innovation Funding opportunity which went out in September 2010.  This asked for upstream approaches to mental health and substance use, and defined “upstream” as activities intended to promote positive mental health and well-being, to prevent or delay the onset of mental illness and/or substance use problems.  Over 50 applications came in for the convening grants, and everyone on the Council looked at every single application.  Although this was incredibly time consuming it did give us a chance to see the whole range of projects proposed.  It also gave us an opportunity to find out that we were all very much “on the same page”.   Each one of us identified our top 15, and the first eight projects were decided in an amazingly short time.   Although there was some discussion about the next four, mostly centring around geographical and age group distribution, we ended the meeting earlier than expected!  
  This current round which we have just finished was a bit more complicated.   94 applications were received for service innovation projects, and we planned to give out about five grants, to a maximum of $200,000 each.  It was not possible for every Council member to read 94 twenty-page applications, so we divided ourselves into teams, each of which evaluated 20 proposals.  Each team identified their top 2 or 3, which we then took to a 2-day meeting in Victoria – the one from which I returned yesterday.
We had a short list of 14 projects from the “A” lists of each team, and there was of course wide-ranging discussion and a lot of tough decision making.   The proposals ranged from several for school-based projects through one for the workplace, one for immigrants and refugees, a couple for young parents, to several from First Nations groups.   Of course we found that in the analysis process we identified several over-arching issues or themes, which raised questions.   Should we be funding community projects based in schools (which of course are definitely upstream) or should that be left to School Boards?   When we receive several applications from one area which duplicate or overlap, should we tell the groups to get together and try again?   What did applicants mean by “mentoring”, and what would the Council’s definition be?   Were the budgets appropriate, and how much micro-managing should we do (not much, was the answer to that, but we also concluded that it’s not just about giving out the money, it’s about due diligence that the money is well spent).   Should the Council play a role in helping groups to do knowledge transfer? Although we will be hiring on contract our own evaluators who will look at the outcomes of the CAI process in general, should we also be helping applicants to do their own evaluation?
In the end we selected seven proposals which fitted our balance criteria – three of the seven from aboriginal groups(a high priority);  two from urban areas, three from rural and two from remote;  one which covered the whole life-span, one for adults and seniors, and the rest zero to 24 (which reflected the upstream focus);   one which focussed on boys (fairly recently identified as having their own unique risk factors).  
Some really good proposals came in with quite narrow target groups.   It became clear as the discussion progressed that we will probably need to issue quite focussed Requests for Proposals in the future.   Among possible targets were the workplace, schools, and reduction of stigma.
It was a really good meeting, although a lot of hard work.   In my experience so far I have found  that the CAI are a committed, thoughtful and experienced group of people who want very much to do the best they can with the opportunity they have been given.  I have learned a tremendous amount by being part of this Council – especially about the aspirations, desires and needs of our native people.    I didn’t realize before that they see themselves as three distinct, but related, groups:  First Nations (on reserves), Metis, and urban aboriginals.  They are each developing their own Mental Health and Addictions Plan, and have their own perspectives on the merits of the proposals we have received.  And I’ve also been impressed by the government appointed representatives (from three ministries) – we are blessed with better civil servants than one would think from the media!
To conclude, I’d like to mention that one of the foundational values established by the CAI Council was “ensuring that our actions and decisions are informed by the lived experience of  those affected by mental illness and problematic substance use”.   Two of my fellow members on the Council are Keli Anderson from The FORCE (Families for Recognition and Care Equality, Society for Kids’ Mental Health) and Fred Dawe, President of the B.C. Schizophrenia Society, who has a schizophrenic son of his own.  Together the three of us are ensuring that that “lived experience” is very much part of the deliberations of the Council.   I feel privileged to be able to represent From Grief to Action in such a forum.
You can find out more about the Community Action Initiative from our website:  http://www.communityactioninitiative.ca/
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